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1.
The Future of Peasenhall Primary School



1.1
Peasenhall is the smallest school in Suffolk.  It takes pupils from 5 years through to 9 years old.  The accommodation capacity is 50 places.  There are currently 20 pupils on roll and this number will decrease to 13 in September 2004.  Prospects for any substantial increase remain remote even with some potential house building in the village.  Details are shown in the table at 2.5



1.2
8 children within the Peasenhall catchment area currently attend Yoxford Primary School and this number will rise to at least 10 in September.  3 children within the Peasenhall catchment area attend Cookley and Walpole School.  There are currently 3 out of catchment area children attending Peasenhall.



1.3 
The school has a very tight budget because of its small size despite being very well managed.  The Headteacher is responsible for teaching a class for 4 days a week.



1.4
The school had its last Ofsted Inspection in 1999 when it was said that standards in English, Maths and Science were higher than average and pupils made good progress.  There were good links with parents and the community and an active friends’ association.  The school was also said to be well managed by the head and governors.  The value for money was said to be satisfactory with the cost per pupil very high but justified by the quality of education.  The next inspection is due in the near future.



1.5
The school received a School Achievement award in 2000/2001.



1.6
The headteacher is leaving in August to take up another headship at nearby Cookley and Walpole CEVC Primary School.  Given the school’s small size, the implications for sustaining the quality of education for the pupils, and the challenge of recruiting a capable Headteacher for a demanding teaching and leadership role, it is inevitable that the school’s future should be reconsidered in consultation with the community it serves.



1.7
Pupils attending small schools, like Peasenhall, are generally thought to benefit from a supportive family atmosphere.  They socialise across the age groups much more than in large schools and become aware of the talents, weaknesses and successes of others who are younger and older than themselves.  Members of staff are able to respond quickly and flexibly to capitalise on new opportunities and to accommodate changes which could not have been foreseen.



1.8
However, the benefits must be considered alongside the difficulties faced by all small schools.

· Elements of the National Curriculum are hard to deliver effectively with very small numbers.  It is difficult for children to work in different small groups and this impacts on creativity.

· Children’s independence is often harder to foster due to the high adult pupil ratio.

· Social interactions for children are limited.

· Recruitment and retention of good staff can also be difficult.  Class teachers have to maintain a large number of subject and whole school responsibilities as well as providing expertise across the curriculum for a wide age and ability range of children.  Similarly, the headteacher has to continually adjust priorities between the conflicting demands of class teaching, day to day management such as administration, budget, pastoral care and communication with parents.

· While local involvement is a strength of small schools, the community may create extra demands on staff by high expectations of what the school can and should contribute to village life.



1.9
Very small schools like Peasenhall require high levels of funding to sustain the education of such small numbers of children.  The unit cost of educating a child at Peasenhall is over 3 times the county average for primary schools.



1.10
The possibility of federation has been explored informally with neighbouring schools and currently there is no governing body that feels able to pursue this option.




2.
Alternative Schools



2.1
If Peasenhall were to close, the two nearest schools are Yoxford, and Cookley and Walpole.  The door to door distance between the schools at Peasenhall and Yoxford is 2.9 miles along the A1120; between Peasenhall and Cookley and Walpole is 3.7 miles across country.



2.2
Yoxford is a Community Primary School and Cookley and Walpole is a Church of England Voluntary Controlled school.



2.3
Yoxford Primary School

· The accommodation capacity of the school is 75

· It is anticipated that there will be 52 pupils on roll in September 2004.  Details are shown in the table at 2.5

· Yoxford like Peasenhall takes 5 – 9 year old pupils and is in the Leiston pyramid; most pupils transfer at 9 to Saxmundham Middle School, and then at 13 to Leiston High School.

· Currently, there are 8 pupils on roll at Yoxford school who live in the Peasenhall catchment area and this number is increasing to 10 in September.

· Yoxford’s last Ofsted inspection was in 2003 when it was graded 3, a “good school”



2.4
Cookley and Walpole Primary School

· The accommodation capacity of the school is 50

· It is anticipated that there will be 30 pupils on roll in September 2004.  Details are shown in the table at 2.5

· Cookley and Walpole takes pupils from 5 to 9 years old and is in the Bungay pyramid; most pupils transfer at 9 to Halesworth Middle School, and then at 13 to Bungay High School.

· Currently, there are 3 pupils on roll at Cookley and Walpole school who live in the Peasenhall catchment area.

· The school’s last Ofsted inspection was in April 2002 when it was graded 3 a “good school”



2.5


Actual numbers on roll in the summer term and forecast* numbers on roll for the Autumn term are as follows:

Actual

Peasenhall

Yoxford

Cookley & Walpole

2001

27

60

43

2002

25

58

38

2003

24

53

42

Forecast

2004

13     (16)**

52

30

2005

13     (18)**

52

27

2006

13

45

23

2007

12

45

22

2008

13

46

23

* Forecast rolls take account of parental preference trends, both in and out of a catchment area, and known housing developments

** Numbers in brackets show possible in year numbers.






3
Summary of options



3.1
Option A:  No change – Peasenhall School would continue to operate as at present.

The advantages of this option would be:

· The pupils would continue to be educated on the current site.

· Links with the Middle School and Upper School would be retained

The disadvantages of this option would be:

· It would be highly unlikely that the school could attract any candidates of the right calibre for the headship vacancy

· The difficulties faced by small schools (see 1.8 above) would remain and may become more severe.



3.2
Option B:  Peasenhall School would be closed and arrangements  made for the children to attend a neighbouring school.  There are 2 main alternatives within this option:

Option B(i)  Close Peasenhall and add its catchment area to that of Yoxford School.

The advantages of this option would be:

· The children would continue to be educated locally

· Many children from the village already attend this school.

· Links with the same Middle School and Upper School would be retained

· Pupils would be able to interact as part of a larger group.

· The pool of staff expertise would be increased.

The disadvantages of this option would be:

· The distance from home to school would increase for Peasenhall pupils. *

Option B(ii)  Close Peasenhall and add its catchment area to that of Cookley and Walpole

The advantages of this option would be:

· The children would continue to be educated locally

· Pupils would be able to interact as part of a larger group.

· The pool of staff expertise would be increased.

The disadvantages of this option would be:

· Links with a different Middle School and Upper School would need to be established

· The distance from home to school would increase for Peasenhall pupils.*

· There are no public transport links across country to Walpole.

* The LEA will provide free transport to a new catchment area school for all those pupils under 8 years of age who live 2 miles or more away, and for all those pupils aged 8 years or over who live 3 miles or more away.

Where pupils live within these distances, the LEA will also provide free transport from Peasenhall School to the new catchment area school for the duration of their attendance at that school, if:

a) they attend Peasenhall at the time of its closure and live within its normal catchment area; or

b) they live within the normal catchment area of Peasenhall and would have been admitted to it during the academic year following its closure.

Option C: Peasenhall becomes part of a federation with a neighbouring school.

The advantages of this option would be:

· The pupils would continue to be educated on the current site most of the time and would have occasional access to the facilities at the neighbouring school.

· Staff and pupils would have some opportunities to interact as part of a larger group.

The disadvantages of this option would be:

· Initial discussions to find a partner school have not been successful.

· The school’s limited budget may not be sufficient to sustain its continuation even as part of a federation.



4
Timescale



4.1
The informal consultation period lasts until the end of July.  The outcomes will be reported to the Executive Committee on 5 October 2004.



4.2
The Executive Committee may conclude that Peasenhall should remain open, or that further attempts should be made to explore the possibility of federation.



4.3
Alternatively, the Executive Committee may decide that the school should close and that the Statutory Notice proposing closure should be published.  There would then be a 6 week statutory consultation period to allow for responses.  If there are any objections to closure, the final decision will be taken by the School Organisation Committee, an independent body on which schools, the County Council and other interested bodies are represented.  If there are no objections the decision of the Executive Committee will be implemented as soon as possible after the end of the statutory consultation period.



5
Responding to the Consultation



5.1
This consultation document is being provided to parents, prospective parents, governors, school staff and other schools in the area who may be affected by decisions about the future of Peasenhall School.



5.2
A Response Form is attached, and people are asked to complete it and return it to the address shown on the form by 31 July 2004.  Sally Simpkin, Area Education Manager, is the Suffolk County Council contact for this consultation exercise, and she can be contacted at the Education Department, Adrian House, Alexandra Road, Lowestoft (01502 405210) or email sally.simpkin@educ.suffolkcc.gov.uk 
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